Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency

Administration provided by **ATCAD**



TOMPKINS COUNTY INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AGENCY **BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING**

• Wednesday, December 11, 2019 • 2:30 PM **Legislative Chambers** 121 E. Court Street, Ithaca NY

AGENDA

1.	CALL TO ORDER	
2.	PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR	
3.	ADDITIONS TO AGENDA	
4.	BUSINESS	<u>Page</u>
	New Business	
	Harold's Holdings – PILOT Amendment	2
	Collegetown Innovation District Presentation Phil Proujansky – Integrated Acquisition and Development	
	IDA Energy Incentive Presentation Ian Shapiro – Taitem Engineering	
5.	CHAIR'S REPORT	
6.	STAFF REPORT	
7.	COMMITTEE MINUTES	
	Energy Committee – 11/7/19 – Informational	4
8.	APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – November 13, 2019	5
9.	ADJOURNMENT	



November 25, 2019

Heather D. McDaniel, CEcD, AICP, EDFP President Tompkins County Area Development (TCAD) 401 East State Street, Suite 402B Ithaca, New York 14850

Re: Request for Amendment to PILOT between Harold's Holdings, LLC and Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency

Dear Ms. McDaniel:

We write to you to request an amendment to the Payment in Lieu of Tax Agreement ("PILOT") between Harold's Holdings, LLC (the "Company") and Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency (the "Agency") concerning the Harold's Square project located at 125 East State Street in Ithaca, New York (the "Project").

As you have been made aware through our previous correspondence, the Project experienced unexpected delays during the course of construction due in large part to design and construction challenges. Since we last submitted a request to extend the PILOT on February 1, 2019, the Company has made great progress in construction. Although progress has been steady and without substantial delay, the Company anticipates overall Project completion in August 2020, rather than the previously reported May 2020. When the company presented last year it was still in the midst of transitioning with LeChase Construction Services (LeChase). LeChase estimated that completion would be May 2020 prior to GMP establishment, but now, after finalization of the GMP contract, the completion date is August 2020.

Additionally, the Company has been working closely with its team to finalize a lease with a tech-oriented company, helping to launch a successful commercial and residential leasing effort. In addition to the tech-oriented tenant, the Company is hoping to collaborate with REV: Ithaca Startup Works to create "step-up" co-working space for companies graduating out of REV.



Given this new timeline for project completion, we would like to appeal to the Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency to extend the commencement of the previously granted tax exemption currently slated to commence in 2020, to commence with 2021/2022 School; 2022 City and County, effectively pushing the exemption back by one additional year. We understand that Harold's Holding, LLC would be responsible for payment of taxes due during the period leading up to the commencement of the new exemption period.

Please let us know if you require additional information. We appreciate your consideration and looking forward to hearing from you at a suitable time.

Sincerely,

Harold's Holding, LLC

By: James F. Dentinger

Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency

Administration provided by $\triangle TCAD$



Energy Committee Meeting Minutes DRAFT 11/7/19 @ TCAD 12:00 pm

Present: Rich John, Mike Sigler, Jennifer Tavares (left at 12:45), Martha Armstrong, Heather McDaniel, Ian Shapiro (guest)

The meeting began at 12:05 PM

Ian Shapiro framed key issues:

- Increase the required savings, change to carbon
- Reduce incentives for multifamily
- Increase incentives for non-residential buildings
- Increase incentives for smaller projects
- Add "Easy Path" (point system)
- Simplify documentation
- Require heat pumps on all IDA multifamily projects (even if not pursuing energy incentive)

Key comments:

- Is the proposed increased incentive for small projects enough to effectively incentivize the energy improvements? Heather will review this and communicate with Ian
- Easy Path was discussed with the following comments:
 - o This offers a faster, less expensive approach with easier compliance as compared with the NYSERDA whole building modeling approach
 - NYSERDA approach includes on-site inspections that can improve quality control as compared to East Path
 - o The Easy Path points system will be defined in the City of Ithaca's Green Energy Code Supplement, which is still being reviewed by the City. Therefore, the current draft point system may be adjusted before it is adopted
 - Since the East Path point system is not yet adopted, the Committee requested:
 - the TCIDA's Enhanced Energy Policy should refer to the City's Green Energy Code Supplement
 - the final report should include an example based on the current draft Easy Path point system, so that it can be better understood

Steps for moving the draft energy policy forward:

Timeframe	Activity
December 2	Taitem provide final draft to Heather for review prior to inclusion in the December TCIDA
	board packet (goes out December 4)
December 11	Taitem presents report to the TCIDA board for discussion and acceptance
January XX	Taitem create TCIDA's Enhanced Energy Policy, based on Appendices A, B and C of the
Date TBD	accepted report. Submit to Heather at least nine days prior to the January TCIDA board
	meeting for review and inclusion in the meeting packet.
January XY	Taitem present the policy to the TCIDA board for discussion and adoption.
Date TBD	

The meeting adjourned at 1:15 PM.

Minutes drafted by MA

Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency Board of Directors Meeting DRAFT Minutes November 13, 2019 2:30 PM

Tompkins County Legislative Offices 121 E. Court Street, Ithaca, NY

Present: Rich John, Jennifer Tavares, Martha Robertson, Laura Lewis, Mike Sigler, John

Guttridge

Excused: Leslyn McBean-Clairborne

Staff Present: Heather McDaniel, Ina Arthur (TCAD), Russ Gaenzle (Harris Beach)

Guests: Rick Snyder (TC Finance)

CALL TO ORDER

Rich John called the meeting of the **Tompkins County Industrial Development Agency** to order at 2:35 pm.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR

Theresa Alt – City of Ithaca – Ms. Alt spoke of her attendance at the public hearing for 327 W. Seneca Street project. She referenced her misunderstanding of the CIITAP policy revisions and that the IDA has not yet approved the policy. She feels that the IDA does not need to approve the City's determination of what the City needs as the IDA is not a legislative body.

Martha Robertson spoke to this comment. The IDA sets it's own policies. The City made a recommendation to change the CIITAP policy regarding affordable housing that the IDA has not endorsed. The IDA Housing Committee is developing a housing policy. It is a complex scenario in terms of what it will cost the tax payer for each affordable unit.

John Guttridge commented that when the numbers were run there was a substantial cost to tax payers. The IDA Housing Committee is working on finding a way to increase the number of affordable units that would not overburden the taxpayer.

Heather McDaniel also clarified that Ms. Alt's comment at the public hearing was that "the CIITAP policy is working." The Visum Development Group is not doing a 20% set aside; it is a 100% affordable housing unit project under the CIITAP policy with a 10-year PILOT due to financial need. The IDA does not have to handle any income qualification. However, the project did receive funding from the Community Housing Development fund and will be providing 100% of the units to residents earning below 80% of area median income. As a result of the County's investment, the developer will be required to maintain affordability for 49 years and is entering into an agreement with INHS to income qualify prospective tenants.

ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA

None.

OLD BUSINESS

Rich John commented that Leslyn McBean Clairborne is excused from the meeting.

327 W. Seneca Street (Visum Development Group) – Final Approval

John Guttridge moved to approve the authorizing resolution for the 327 W. Seneca Street (Visum Development Group) project. Jennifer Tavares seconded the motion.

Heather McDaniel commented that the public hearing for this project was held on November 8, 2019. Copies of the minutes were handed out. The project has met all the requirements for approval.

John Guttridge commented that he feels this is an excellent project and an excellent collaboration between the project, the IDA and TCAD. He is looking forward to the IDA's housing committee producing a housing policy.

Laura Lewis agreed with the comments and said it is also a great partnership with INHS who is doing the income qualification for the first 5 years.

Martha Robertson commented that of the two options the housing committee is considering, the option where the developer contributes to the County's housing fund makes a lot of sense. The contribution creates a lot of leverage.

Rich John commented that this project is a result of good team effort.

A vote on the motion was called. The motion was approved 6-0.

Hotel Syracuse, LLC – Final Approval

Heather McDaniel commented that the public hearing for this project was also held on November 8, 2019. Minutes of the hearing were distributed. She clarified that the project will be meeting the diversity requirement as a result of the sales tax exemption that is being contemplated today.

John Guttridge moved to approve the authorizing resolution for Hotel Syracuse, LLC. Laura Lewis seconded the motion. The motion was approved 6-0.

NEW BUSINESS

2020 Memorandum of Understanding with TCAD – Approval

Heather McDaniel introduced the 2020 MOU between TCIDA and TCAD. This is an annual agreement with TCAD that provides reimbursement for administrative services for the TCIDA and countywide economic development services. The funding amount will support 35% of TCAD's budget plus two special projects: the third year of support for the Business Energy Advisors Program and 50% of the Water and Sewer infrastructure Study update.

Martha Robertson asked about the TCDC document that does not have a dollar amount. Heather McDaniel commented that funding for administrative support to both the IDA and LDC are included in the amount on the TCIDA MOU.

Jennifer Tavares asked if the two MOU documents could be combined into one as a three-way agreement in the future.

John Guttridge asked how other IDAs handle funding for administrative support and if there are other things they should consider adding to the document.

Russ Gaenzle commented that most other IDAs do not have this kind of relationship for administrative services. They do enter into contracts. The MOU between the IDA and TCAD has been going on for a long time and seems to be going well. If other services would be added, a contract could be set up for those services.

Martha Robertson commented that this current document has been crafted thoughtfully in past years. It was developed as a response to the PAAA legislation. Jennifer Tavares commented that she has had experience with another IDA that have a similar document.

John Guttridge moved to approve the 2020 Memorandum of Understanding between TCIDA and TCAD. Laura Lewis seconded the motion. The motion was approved 6-0.

Local Labor Report

Heather McDaniel and Ina Arthur presented an update of the local labor report that IDA projects under construction have submitted in the last six months. Two projects have been completed since March 2019 – Cayuga Ridge Nursing and Tompkins Dryden Solar I. All other projects that are under construction and subject to the local labor policy have been reporting monthly. The projects have also submitted their bid list so that these could be reviewed. The opportunity for local companies to bid is key.

Heather McDaniel commented that she is working with CIPA (Cornell Institute for Public Affairs) to develop a student project that would delve into the data and make some recommendations for the labor policy. It could also include a review of what trades are lacking locally that could inform future workforce development training projects. She also commented that when this policy was being developed, there was a back and forth regarding setting a labor percentage requirement. Even the unions recognized that there is a lack of capacity. The student project could make a recommendation to establish a reasonable local labor target.

Jennifer Tavares commented that she has heard that smaller projects have a very difficult time finding local contractors to handle projects. It might be good to take a look at all sizes of projects, not just the ones that come to the IDA.

Laura Lewis asked about incentives for apprentice programs. She would like that to be part of future discussions. Heather McDaniel commented that Broome County has identified this as a need and they are working on setting up targeted training programs.

Martha Robertson asked about the difference in local percentages on some of the projects. Heather McDaniel commented that smaller projects like 323 Taughannock and a locally owned solar project

(Mecklenburg) have a higher percentage of local labor. An investor group that contracted with local labor developed Newfield Solar while the Tompkins Dryden Solar I developer used their own construction company. Larger projects and those requiring specialized trades have a lower percentage of local labor, likely due to lack of local sub contractor firms that are large enough to bid on these projects.

Uses of Fund Balance – Informational

Russ Gaenzle reviewed the memo that was provided to the Board on the use of fund balances by IDAs and LDCs. IDAs are limited by NYS law as to what they can spend their money on. They cannot loan nor grant funds. They can enter into contracts and assist projects financially.

Heather McDaniel commented that the IDA's procurement policy needs to be followed when entering into contracts for services.

Russ Gaenzle stated that LDCs have more flexibility for using their fund balance in accordance with their corporate purposes. They can loan and grant money.

The IDA could purchase land and enter into a contract for development of that land.

Rich John stated that this information should be referred to the IDA's Finance & Audit Committee for review. The committee could review and develop options that then can be presented to the full board.

Martha Robertson corrected the information in the memo regarding the size of the fund balance and how that effects the contribution to TCAD. This was in force with the prior agreement between the County and TCAD but not with the current agreement. The Housing and Economic Development Committee of the County is informed of any amount of the fund balance above \$600,000 and what the funds will be used for

Heather McDaniel explained the development for the current funding model for TCAD – County, IDA and Employer Investors.

CHAIRS REPORT

None.

STAFF REPORT

Heather McDaniel reported that she recently toured the Cayuga Ridge Nursing facility and was very impressed with the improvements. As a result of the upgrades, the facility is applying for an Assisted Living Program (ALP) for Medicaid recipients. This will be the first in Tompkins County and is much needed.

Heather also commented on the recently completed renovations at 61 Brown Road for two high tech companies, Ecolectro and Conamix. IDA members toured the Conamix space. Laura Lewis commented on the number of jobs created by one of the companies – 19. Heather commented that a private developer invested significantly in the upgrades to facilitate the needs of the start up companies in the hopes of keeping them here in Ithaca as they grow.

The IDA Energy Committee has met to review the draft Energy Policy Update from Taitem Engineering. This will be presented at the December meeting.

The Ithaca Arthaus project will be closing in early December. The project has asked that the Agency Agreement be extended until 2023 to accommodate its construction schedule. This request will be handled administratively.

Heather McDaniel reminded all that NYS is requiring that all IDA meetings and public hearings be available via live stream starting January 2020. Efforts are underway to make this happen.

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES

Martha Robertson moved to approve the minutes from the October 11, 2019 Board meeting. John Guttridge seconded the motion.

The minutes were corrected to clarify that Hotel Syracuse will be complying with the Diversity Policy.

The motion was approved 6-0.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:45 PM.